DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Tuesday, August 21, 2007

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Tuesday, August 21, 2007.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:10 p.m. and there was a quorum present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present:  Davis, Donnelly, Gorski, Huizenga, Goodwin, LaMantia, Meagher.

Commissioners Absent:  Gillett.

DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration;  Jack Tenison, DNTP Executive Director; Julie Marrella, Manager of Business Development and Marketing; John Schlaman, General Manager, Prairie Landing Golf Club; Dan Barna, Manager of Administration; Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Dan Pape, CMT; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint.

Members of the Press:  Kara Parillo, Examiner Publications.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the June 11, 2007 Regular Board Meeting.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the June 11, 2007 Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the June 5, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting.  Commissioner Huizenga made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the June 5, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee  Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was no one registered for public comment.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird reported the following:  Staff recently met with members of the Illinois Department of Transportation Division of Aeronautics to work through the scope of two projects; the Overall Master Plan for the Airport and the Rehabilitation of the Primary Runway 2L/20R.  An agreement was reached in support of these two major airport projects. 

Continuing the series of yearly meeting with local Mayors to establish good lines of communication and to discuss their concerns.  These meetings have all been positive.

The next round of Tenant Focus Groups will be scheduled beginning in October; Building Tenants, Corporate Tenants and General Aviation Tenants.

Operating Statistics for July:  The sale of fuel for the Airport has increased significantly for the 100LL fuel with Jet A sales decreasing slightly.  Total operations are also up significantly for both local and itinerate operations.

Julie Marella, Manager of Business Development and Marketing, advised there are currently 19 prospects in the pipeline, 11 of which are considered high priority for the Airport Authority.  She reported that the marketing event held on July 12 targeting CEO’s was very successful and identified potential tenants for the Airport.  The Collings Foundation Bomber Event was well attended this year attracting 5,000 to 6,000 people over the weekend; the plane pull event for Special Olympics was also well attended and both events provided positive press coverage for the Airport.

Executive Director Bird advised that Julie Marrella would be resigning her position with the Airport Authority effective August 30, 2007.

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, discussed agenda items relating to leasing and advised all have been presented at the committee level and are being recommended for Board approval by staff, Executive Director and the respective committees.    

John Schlaman, General Manager of Prairie Landing Golf Club, advised that the clubhouse roof repair and cupola replacement projects are underway and the sunroom residing project has been completed.  He briefly reviewed the financial status for the Prairie Landing through the end of July and also shared with the Board a news article appearing in the Chicago Tribune relating to golf industry trends and challenges.  

REVIEW OF JUNE 2007 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird asked that Lisa Maedgen review the Financial Statements and she reported the following:  

Property taxes received in the amount of $3,211,956 with the second portion to be received in early September.  Operating Revenues for Airport Operations have increased by $146,000; Flight Center Fuel Operations Operating Revenues have decreased $192,000; and Prairie Landing Operating Revenues have increased $144,000.  Overall Operating Revenues increased $99,000 from 2006.  Operating Expenses for Airport Operations have increased $272,000; Fuel Operating Expenses decreased $158,000 and Prairie Landing Operating Expenses increased $75,000 from 2006; Overall $189,000 increase.   Net Operating Income decreased  $90,000 over 2006. Overall Cash Ending Balance is $9,767,991.   Mrs. Maedgen continued to discuss specific issues relating to the financial statements.     

Executive Director Bird stated that the final Management Letter and Audit results for 2007 as prepared by Wolf and Company were provided for the Board’s review.  

DuPage National Technology Park Update:  Jack Tenison and Fred Reynolds reviewed the development progress with the Argonne Facility and Spec Building plans which will be submitted soon to DAA staff for review.  Mr. Reynolds continued that at the South end of the park, there is the potential for development of two buildings; a food distribution facility and auto manufacturing facility.    He also discussed the Cyber Building, NIU Proton Cancer Treatment Center and the addition of the fiber optic reading equipment.  

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee:
Chairman Goodwin advised that in Commissioner Gillett’s absence a report would not be presented as the committee had not met since the last Board Meeting. 

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:  

Commissioner Huizenga reported that the Finance Committee met on July 24 and the Financial Statements  for May and June were reviewed as presented to the Board.  He added that a number of spending resolutions were recommended for Board approval at this meeting. 

Golf Committee:  

Commissioner Donnelly reported that the Golf Committee met on July 24 and he concurred with John Schlaman’s earlier report. 

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski reported that the Committee met last on August 14 with Commissioners Davis and LaMantia present.  He advised  that the  planning update was provided  at the committee meeting as was shared with the Board and also the agenda items identified as 9(i) through (p) will be presented and recommended for Board approval by the Committee.  

OLD BUSINESS
None

NEW BUSINESS
Approval Of Date Changes For The Regular Board Meeting Calendar; September 2007 Through January 2008.

All Commissioners were in agreement with the proposed changes in the Regular Board Meeting Dates as follows:  Tuesday, September 11, 2007; Tuesday, October 16, 2007; Tuesday, November 13, 2007; Tuesday, December 11, 2007; Tuesday, January 8, 2008.  All meetings will convene at 3:00 p.m.    

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to officially adopt the proposed changes for the Regular Board Meeting Dates for the period of September 2007 through January 2008;  the motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by voice vote. 

Proposed Resolution 2007-1310; Award of Contract to Johnson Controls, Inc. for Upgrading the Metasys Control System.
Executive Director Bird asked Mark Doles to discuss this issue.  Mr. Doles reported that the current HVAC system is the Johnson Controls Metasys System and is the original technology from the early 1990’s.  He continued that much of the hardware is no longer manufactured and the replacement parts are on a repair/return basis only. Mr. Doles stated that $58,000 was included in the 2007 budget to accomplished this project and that staff is proposing a sole-source upgrade with Johnson Controls, Inc. of the current Metasys System at a cost of $52,975 with the remaining $5,205 reserved  to move this system to an internal room away from the boiler system.; staff and the Finance Committee recommends Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1310; Award of Contract to Johnson controls, Inc. for Upgrading the Metasys control System.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0). 

Proposed Resolution 2007-1311; Award of Contract for Land Preparation and Seeding of Approximately 400 Acres.

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to discuss this issue and he advised this to be a contract for land preparation and seeding of approximately 400 acres at the DNTP .  He advised that currently winter wheat is being harvested and the land needs to be prepared for a new crop.  Mr. Barna stated that bids were solicited and Bruce Nagel was the low bidder for this contract at $40 per acre.  Staff is requesting approval not to exceed $24,000; $16,000 for Bruce Nagel and $8,000 owner’s contingency for any unforeseen land preparation costs.  The Finance Committee and staff recommended Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1311; Award of Contract for Land Preparation and Seeding of Approximately 400 acres.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1312; Award of Bid for the Procurement of Seed.

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to continue and Mr. Barna explained this bid award accompanies the previous award for land preparation at the DNTP with the purchase of the seed mixture consisting of Alfalfa, Timothy Grass and Orchard Grass.  He advised that  bids were solicited and DeRaedt Seed Corporation was the low bidder.  Staff and the Finance Committee recommended Board Approval of this Bid to DeRaedt Seed Corporation.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1312; Award of Bid for the Procurement of Seed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1313; Award of Contract to Behm Pavement Maintenance, Inc. for Pavement Rehabilitation.

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to discuss this contract award and Mr. Barna advised that the Airport Authority budgeted $45,000 in 2007 for the sealcoating of International Drive.  He continued that the low bidder for this contact was Behm Pavement  at $14,825; staff is requesting  a $5,000 owners contingency not-to-exceed $15,566.25.   The Finance Committee and staff recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1313; Award of Contract to Behm Pavement Maintenance, Inc. for Pavement Rehabilitation.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1314; Award of Contract to Artlow Systems, Inc. for Hangar Floor Coating.

Executive Director Bird asked Mark Doles to discuss this contract award and he explained the Airport Authority budgeted in 2007, $64,700 to recoat hangar floors for two hangars.  He continued that one current Lease Agreement requires the Airport Authority to recoat the hangar floor as part of the contract obligations and the other was negotiated to extend the lease for an additional five years.  Staff solicited proposals and Artlow Systems, Inc. submitted the low proposal at a cost of $86,697, which exceeded the budgeted amount, however, sufficient funds exist in the Capital Budget to fund the remaining amount.  Staff and the Finance Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Meagher to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1314; Award of Contract to Artlow Systems, Inc. for Hangar Floor Coating.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1315; Award of Contract for DuPage Airport Authority Phone System Replacement.

Executive Director Bird asked Mr. Doles to continue with discussion for this contract award.  He advised that $75,000 was budgeted in 2007 to replace the existing phone system that has been  in use here since the 1990’s  for the Administrative Offices and the Flight Center Operations.  He continued that after review of the nine proposals received, staff is recommending Telecom Innovations Group for this project, not-to-exceed $50,000 that includes the base proposal of $46,173 and the remaining amount for additional hardware or upgrades that may be required for installation and cabling.  Staff and Finance Committee recommended approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1315; Award of Contract for DuPage Airport Authority Phone system Replacement.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Huizenga and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1316; Award of Contract to KCW Environmental Conditioning, Inc. for HVAC Unit Replacements.

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to discuss this contract award and Mr. Barna explained that the Airport Authority budgeted $20,200 collectively from the Airport Authority and Prairie Landing for the replacement of HVAC units at the Government Center Building and the Prairie Landing Clubhouse.    Staff solicited sealed bids and KCW Environmental was the low and responsive bidder.   This amount was $1,383 under the budgeted amount for the Airport Authority and $3,335 less than the Prairie Landing budget.  Staff and the Finance Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1316; Award of Contract to KCW Environmental Conditioning, Inc. for HVAC Unit Replacements.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1304; Authorizing the Execution of a Watermain Easement Agreement to the City of West Chicago for the DuPage National Technology Park – Cyber Project.

Executive Director Bird advised this to be a basic "cleanup item” for the DNTP Pella project.  This Easement Agreement is for the City of West Chicago to operate, maintain, repair and replace the water distribution system as needed and is the same format as previously agreed to with the City of West Chicago.  Attorney Luetkehans advised that all entities are in agreement and  Staff and the Capital Development Committee recommend Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1304; Authorizing the Execution of a Watermain Easement Agreement to the City of West Chicago for the DuPage National Technology park – Cyber Project.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1305; Authorizing the Execution of a Temporary Construction Easement Agreement to CenterPoint for Access Road in the DuPage National Technology Park – Pella Project.

Executive Director Bird advised this to be a temporary construction easement request to utilize the land adjacent to the Cyber Continuity parcel for the storage of excess fill.  Attorney Luetkehans advised that all entities are in agreement with this temporary construction easement agreement and Board approval is recommended.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1305; Authorizing the Execution of a Temporary construction Easement Agreement to CenterPoint for Access Road in the DuPage National Technology Park – Pella Project..  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1306; Authorizing the Execution of a License and Indemnity Agreement with CenterPoint for Access Road in the DuPage National Technology Park – Pella Project.

Attorney Luetkehans explained the difference between an easement agreement and a license agreement; the Easement being permanent and the license agreement only temporary.  He explained that previously the Board granted a construction easement for CenterPoint to provide access  for the Pella project and this easement has since expired.  He continued that the City of West Chicago and the West Chicago Fire Protection District required CenterPoint to turn the easement into a permanent roadway without approval of the DuPage Airport Authority Board, thus the reason for entering into this license agreement.  Attorney Luetkehans also advised that at such time the Airport Authority decides this permanent access should be moved, CenterPoint is responsible for returning the area to its original condition and will be responsible for the costs involved.  He stated that all parties involved are in agreement and that Board approval  is recommended.
A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1306; Authorizing the Execution of a License and Indemnity Agreement with CenterPoint for Access Road in the DuPage National Technology park – Pella Project.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1317; Authorization to Execute a Construction Phase Engineering Amendment for the Project to Rehabilitate and Widen Taxiway “E”.  

Executive Director Bird asked Byron Miller to discuss this issue.  Mr. Miller explained that the Airport Authority Board previously approved execution of an engineering Agreement with Crawford, Murphy and Tilly for construction phase engineering at a not-to-exceed amount of $208,600.  The project has since been completed and CMT is now requesting approval for additional funds due to the contractor working longer than anticipated due to inclement weather and design costs in the amount of  $37,400; the Airport Authority’s share of these costs is $935.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1317;Authorization to Execute a construction Phase Engineering Amendment for the Project to Rehabilitate and Widen Taxiway “E”.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1318; Authorizing a Participation Agreement with the State of Illinois and concurrence of Award with the State of Illinois for the Project Install Airfield Lighting Control and Monitoring System (ALCMS); Illinois Project DPA-3674.

Executive Director Bird ask Mr. Miller to continue with discussion of this  Participation Agreement for an Airfield Lighting control system.  Mr. Miller advised that the FAA Air Traffic Control tower is the current location for controlling and providing maintenance for the airfield lighting and the existing  controls are obsolete and difficult to obtain replacement parts.   He continued that the State Division of Aeronautics, acting as the Airport Authority’s agent, bid this project and determined Gaffney’s Protective Maintenance Inc. to be the low bidder and with IDA’s fees included the total project cost is $271,760.  The Airport Authority’s share of this project will be $6,700 and staff and the Capital Development Committee recommended Board approval.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1318; Authorizing a Participation Agreement with the State of Illinois and Concurrence of Award with the State of Illinois for the Project Install Airfield Lighting Control and Monitoring System (ALCMS); Illinois Project DPA-3674.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and passed by roll call vote (6-0).  Commissioner Davis abstained. 

Proposed Resolution 2007-1319; Authorizing the Execution of an Office Lease with NetJets Services, Inc.

Executive Director Bird asked Mark Doles to discuss this office lease and  Mr. Doles advised that NetJets Services is a premier fractional aircraft operator and aircraft management company who want to maintain a sales office at the Airport.    He continued that NetJets has been a tenant in good standing located on the third floor of the Flight Center Building for the past two years.  Mr. Doles briefed the Board on the specific terms of the office lease and advised  that Staff and the Capital Development Committee recommend Board approval of this office Lease with NetJets Services.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1319; Authorizing the Execution of an Office Lease with NetJets Services, Inc.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1320; Authorizing the Execution of a Supplemental Lease Agreement to the Lease for Office Space with FAA-Flight Standards District Office.

Mark Doles continued to discuss the FAA FSDO office lease and explained that the Airport Authority has had a lease relationship with FSDO at the Government Center Building since 1977, they presently lease the entire second floor of this building and the lease will expire September 2008.  He continued that normally FAA does not consider lease extensions but has agreed to a three-year extension if the Airport Authority would agree to freeze the rent and make the needed changes to the HVAC system the Government Center Building.  Mr. Doles advised these terms were agreed upon and he proceeded to discuss in detail the lease extension.  He advised that Staff and the Capital Development Committee recommends Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1320; Authorizing the Execution of a Supplemental Lease Agreement to the Lease for Office Space with FAA – Flight Standards District Office.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1321; Authorizing the Execution of a Master Lease for Navigational Aids with FAA.

Executive Director Bird asked Mark Doles to continue with this proposed resolution.  Mr. Doles advised the execution of a master lease with the FAA for navigational aides on various locations on Airport property and that the FAA would normally obtain a twenty-year lease for this purpose.  He continued that one of these sites is potentially a developable hangar site and that staff requested this site be relocated which was not feasible at that time.  Mr. Doles stated that it has become necessary to execute a master lease and a shorter term has been negotiated and agreed upon by all entities.  This master lease will expire September 20, 2009 and will be reviewed again at that time for another two year extension.  Staff and the Capital Development Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1321; Authorizing the Execution of a Master Lease for Navigational Aids with FAA.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

EXECUTIVE SESSION
NONE

OTHER BUSINESS

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to adjourn the meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 5:28 p.m.




 Approved at the December 11, 2007 Regular Board Meeting




Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
PAGE  
7

